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QUALITY 
 
 
PURPOSE 
 
To report to the Regional Water Supply Commission and Regional Parks Committee on the results of a review 
of potential impacts of American Bullfrogs on drinking water quality and water supply infrastructure, and discuss 
the implications for continued funding of the program to eradicate Bullfrogs from a control corridor in the 
Western Communities. 
 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
The American Bullfrog (Rana catesbiana), an invasive non-native species, is expanding its range on 
southeastern Vancouver Island.  Every year since 2005, the Regional Parks Committee and the Regional Water 
Supply Commission have supported an American Bullfrog control program, due to concerns about risks from the 
Bullfrogs to drinking water quality, aquatic ecosystems, and native species, including species at risk.  The 
purpose of the program is to remove Bullfrogs from a designated “control corridor” (Attachment 1) and thereby 
prevent westward Bullfrog migration and colonization of the Greater Victoria Water Supply Area (GVWSA) and 
Sooke Hills Wilderness Regional Park Reserve (SHWRPR). 
 
Designated funds were provided to Mr. Stan Orchard of BullfrogControl.com, and additional complementary 
control activities have been conducted by the CRD Water Services staff.  The Bullfrog control program has 
sharply reduced the dispersal of Bullfrogs within the corridor and prevented them from establishing in the 
GVWSA or SHWRPR.  Final results from 2009 are not yet available, but results to date indicate that Bullfrog 
numbers in water bodies in the control corridor have been substantially reduced.  However, ongoing effort will 
be required for the foreseeable future because breeding has not yet been completely eliminated within the 
control corridor, and because Bullfrogs continue to migrate into the corridor from established populations to the 
east. 
 
This need for ongoing control prompted Water Services to request the BC Centre for Coastal Health (CCH) to 
carry out an assessment of the potential impacts of American Bullfrogs on drinking water quality and water 
supply infrastructure.  This information could then be factored into the annual decision to provide funding for the 
control corridor program.   
 
The CCH reviewed the scientific literature and available reports and consulted with a number of water utility 
managers and people with expertise in public health and Bullfrog ecology.  The authors also estimated the 
number of Bullfrogs that could be supported in Sooke Reservoir, the primary water supply reservoir.  The 
Executive Summary of their assessment report is attached (Attachment 2)1. 
 
Based on their review and estimate of potential Bullfrog numbers in Sooke Reservoir, the CCH concluded that 
American Bullfrogs would have negligible impacts on drinking water quality and water supply infrastructure.  
However, some uncertainty remains, due to information gaps in the literature as well as possible changes in the 
ecology of Bullfrogs and their habitat associated with climate change.  For this reason, the CCH recommended 
that Water Services conduct periodic reviews of the literature and provide support for research into local Bullfrog 
ecology and behaviour.  The CCH also recommended that the potential impacts of American Bullfrogs on native 
amphibians and best practices in the management of invasive species be considered in any policy decisions 
relating to Bullfrogs. 
                                                 
1 The full report is available online at www.crd.bc.ca/reports/regionalwatersupplyc_/2009_/index.htm  
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Even if American Bullfrogs pose no direct threat to drinking water quality, the control corridor helps protect 
conservation values in GVWSA and the SHWRPR.  Management within the control corridor is cost-effective 
because it prevents the invasion of Bullfrogs into large areas of CRD land to the west of the corridor.  The 2009 
Bullfrog control program supports the 2006-2008 CRD Strategic Priority of “Environmental Protection and 
Direction”, and continuation of the program would support the desired outcome of “effective stewardship of 
regional parklands and protected areas” under the Environmental Protection Strategic Priority of the CRD 
Strategic Plan 2009-2011.  
 
In the past, CRD financial support for the Bullfrog control corridor has been contingent on both Water Services 
and Regional Parks participating.  These contributions have been included in the annual budget as a single 
supplementary so the success and relevance of the Bullfrog control program can be reviewed each year.   
 
ALTERNATIVES 
 
Alternative 1.  That Water Services and Regional Parks eliminate funding for the Bullfrog control program in the 
Western Communities control corridor from the 2010 budget. 
 
Alternative 2.  That Water Services and Regional Parks each retain a $20,000 contribution to Bullfrog control in 
the Western Communities control corridor as a single supplementary item in the 2010 budget subject to a 
matching contribution from the other department. 
 
IMPLICATIONS 
 
Economic/Financial 
 
$20,000 to fund Bullfrog management in the control corridor is currently included as a single supplementary item 
in both the Regional Water Supply Commission and Regional Parks budgets for 2010.  Bullfrog control in the 
designated corridor is much more cost effective than trying to manage Bullfrogs over a much wider area. 
 
Intergovernmental/Regional 
 
Mr. Orchard has received a total of $15,500 of additional funding in 2009, from the City of Langford and the 
District of Metchosin for Bullfrog control efforts within those municipalities and from the Swan Lake Christmas 
Hill Nature Sanctuary.  The BC Ministry of Environment endorses efforts to contain the range of the Bullfrog, but 
has not provided any financial support to the CRD for Bullfrog management despite repeated requests. 
 
Social/Public 
 
Members of the public have phoned Regional Parks’ staff on a number of occasions expressing concern about 
Bullfrogs. 
 
Interdepartmental Involvement 
 
Water Services and Regional Parks collaborate on the Bullfrog program in the control corridor.  Environmental 
Services has also allocated $2,000 in 2009 to a contract with Mr. Orchard to remove Bullfrogs from water bodies 
at the Hartland Landfill.  This initiative is separate from the control corridor program. 
 
Environmental 
 
This project addresses the potential risk to environmental values by preventing Bullfrog invasion of the GVWSA 
and the SHWRPR.  
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